
 

 

 
 

AGENDA 

REGIONAL TRANSPORTATION AUTHORITY 
OF MIDDLE TENNESSEE 

BOARD MEETING 
10:00 a.m. Wednesday, November 15, 2017 

 

Music City Central Meeting Room 
400 Charlotte Avenue, Nashville, Tennessee  37219 

 

Chair – City of Clarksville Mayor Kim McMillan 

Vice Chair – Wilson County Mayor Randall Hutto 

 

1. Call to Order – Establish Quorum 

2. Approval of October  18, 2017 Minutes 

3. Public Comments 

4. Finance & Audit Report – Sumner County Executive Anthony Holt, Chair 

a. Monthly Financial Report Compared to Budget         D-17-024 

b. State Comptroller’s Sunset Performance Audit Report        A-17-023 

5. Operations Committee Report – Westmoreland Mayor Jerry Kirkman 

a. Monthly Operating Statistics           D-17-025 

b. Positive Train Control & Funding Priorities for Music City Star       A-17-024 

6. Ad Hoc Committee on Mt. Juliet Finding Report 

     – Sumner County Executive Anthony Holt, Chair 

a. Authorizing the Development of a Memorandum of Understanding       A-17-025 

with the City of Mt. Juliet to Advance Station Improvements    

7. 2018 RTA Board Meeting Schedule            A-17-026 

  – Chief Administrative Officer Rita Roberts-Turner     

8. CEO’s Report – Stephen G. Bland 

9. Chair’s Report – Kim McMillan, City of Clarksville Mayor 

10. Other Business 

11. Adjournment  
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MINUTES 

REGIONAL TRANSPORTATION AUTHORITY 

OCTOBER 18, 2017 

  

 

I. CALL TO ORDER:  The regular meeting of the Regional Transportation Authority of 

Middle Tennessee (RTA) Board of Directors was held in the meeting room at Music 

City Central, 400 Charlotte Avenue, Nashville, Tennessee on Wednesday, October 18, 

2017.  A quorum was established, and the meeting was called to order at 10:05 a.m. by 

Chair Kim McMillan, City of Clarksville Mayor. 

 

II. IN ATTENDANCE WERE: 

 

CHEATHAM COUNTY  AMBER LOCKE FOR MAYOR MCCARVER 

CHEATHAM COUNTY ALTERNATE PAULA SHAW 

CLARKSVILLE MAYOR KIM MCMILLAN 

GALLATIN MAYOR PAIGE BROWN 

HENDERSONVILLE MAYOR JAMIE CLARY 

LEBANON MAYOR BERNIE ASH 

MONTGOMERY COUNTY MAYOR JIM DURRETT 

MT. JULIET KENNY MARTIN, ALTERNATE, DENNIS BUCHANAN, ALTERNATE 

MURFREESBORO JIM KERR, JR., ALTERNATE 

ROBERTSON COUNTY MAYOR HOWARD BRADLEY 

SPRING HILL JIM SMITH, ALTERNATE 

SUMNER COUNTY KIM ARK, ALTERNATE 

WHITE HOUSE GERALD HERMAN, ALTERNATE 

WILLIAMSON COUNTY MAYOR ROGERS ANDERSON 

WILSON COUNTY MAYOR RANDALL HUTTO 

TDOT LIZA JOFFRION, ALTERNATE 

GOVERNOR APPOINTEES ED COLE, DAVIDSON COUNTY 
PAULA MANSFIELD, RUTHERFORD COUNTY 
LEE ZOLLER, SUMNER COUNTY 
KELLY DANNENFELSER, WILLIAMSON COUNTY 
KEN DAVIS, WILSON COUNTY 

 

III. APPROVAL OF MINUTES:  Chair McMillan entertained a motion to approve the minutes 

of the September 20, 2017 meeting.  Proper motion was made and seconded, and the 

minutes were adopted unanimously.  
 

IV. PUBLIC COMMENTS:  Chair McMillan opened the floor for public comment and 

recognized the following member of the public:   
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Jo Ann Graves, President and Chief Executive Officer of the Transit Alliance of Middle 

Tennessee (TAMT), reported: 

 Next week TAMT will conclude their twelfth Transit Citizens Leadership 

Academy (TCLA) class and with that will have 300 alums.  

 TAMT was awarded the Regional Impact Award by the Nashville Chamber of 

Commerce because of the work they are doing in the Middle Tennessee region.  

 TAMT is also a part of the Transit Coalition.  The Transit Coalition has some 70 

members and supports Mayor Barry’s efforts to move forward with her transit 

plan.   

 TAMT just completed their last transit presentation in Murfreesboro/Rutherford 

County and it was very well attended.  Murfreesboro/Rutherford County has 

state-of-the-art abilities to do live streaming, so this meeting was streamed live 

and posted on their Facebook page.  As of yesterday (October 17), the viewership 

on that video was 2.5 thousand.   

 

There were no other public comments at this time. 

 

V. FINANCE AND AUDIT REPORT:  Board Chair Kim McMillan called upon Chief 

Financial Officer Ed Oliphant to present the following item. 

   

a. Monthly Financial Report Compared to Budget (I-17-021):  CFO Oliphant 

briefly reviewed the financial report (included in the October Board book) with the 

Board.  There were no questions for Mr. Oliphant at this time. 

 

Board Chair Kim McMillan called upon Chief Administrative Officer Rita Roberts-

Turner to present the following item. 

 

b. Legal Services (A-17-022):  CAO Roberts-Turner reported that the RTA Board does 

receive legal services for various matters through outside counsel.  For the last seven 

years this service has been provided by Bradley Arant Boult Cummings, LLP.  That 

contract expired on September 30, 2017 and staff had to go out to solicitation in 

order to obtain new representation. 

 

Below are the proposers that submitted responses to the RFP and their hourly bid 

rates: 

1. Kelli Haas & Associates – $150-$175 

2. Bradley Arant Boult Cummings, LLP – $275-$350 

3. Thompson Coburn, LLP – $355-$490 

4. Kaplan Kirsch & Rockwell, LLP – $375-$475  

 

Kelli Haas & Associates did have a low hourly rate; however the evaluation 

committee in going through the proposal recognized that firm had very limited 

resources to assist the Board in the matters that they need specifically.  Additionally, 

there was a lack of transit experience and knowledge about the issues specific to this 

Board.   

 

While the other two firms, Thompson Coburn, LLP and Kaplan Kirsch & Rockwell, 

LLP had higher costs, which is not the only thing that the evaluation committee 

considered.  These particular firms did not show that they had any attorneys who 
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actually were licensed to practice in Tennessee.  Additionally, in their proposals it 

was unclear that they really understood what they needed to do for this particular 

Board.  These two firms focused on providing assistance to what they considered to 

have in-house counsel for the RTA and not actually be the attorneys for the RTA. 

 

After looking at all the proposals, the evaluation committee does recommend that the 

Board provide the Chief Executive Officer the authority to enter into a contract with 

Bradley Arant Boult Cummings, LLP to provide legal services to the organization 

with a not-to-exceed amount of $150,000 for the first three years, and two one-year 

renewal options with a not-to-exceed amount of $50,000 per year. 

 

Chair McMillan asked for any questions or discussion.  Governor Appointee Ed Cole 

asked/stated, for the record, that the cost part of the proposal was just a part of the 

evaluation criteria.  CAO Roberts-Turner confirmed that was correct, that the whole 

proposal had to be considered.  There were no further questions or discussion. 

 

Proper motion was made and seconded and item #A-17-022 was adopted 

unanimously.   

 

Board Chair Kim McMillan called upon Chief Executive Officer Steve Bland to present 

the following item. 

 

c. Mt. Juliet Train Station/Funding Alternatives (I-17-022):  CEO Bland reported 

that at last month’s Board meeting, the Board directed staff to develop options 

associated with the history of Mt. Juliet Station and Mt. Juliet’s financial 

participation in the operation of the Music City Star.  That analysis was included in 

the October board book.  The focus was on the history of the issue and also on the 

restraints the RTA has with respect of the use of that property as it was originally 

acquired during the initial Music City Star project with federal funds.   

 

The Authority wants to be complimentary to the development goals and ambitions of 

their member cities and counties; while at the same time, they must look out for the 

interest of their federal partners, their state partners, and their riders.  Therefore, the 

goal is that those interests be balanced in a way that is both fair and equitable, and 

complies with all of their legal requirements.   

 

Concluding, CEO Bland stated that in following the conversation of the Finance and 

Audit Committee and the Finance and Audit Committee Chair the intent was to give 

a fairly exhaustive list of options and what some of the repercussions or outcomes of 

those might be.  A lot of options have been included and they are not framed as 

recommendations, but they are intended to both inform the Board and also to inform 

further discussion among the parties. 

 

Chair McMillan stated that the members were all aware of the significant discussion 

that occurred at last month’s Board meeting on this issue.  Staff did, at the Board’s 

direction, draft a number of alternatives and they are included in this October’s board 

book.  They were not presented in any particular order, or presented as specific 

recommendations, but because of the continued issues that continue to be present, it 

was important as a Board that they get a more clear direction for where they should 

go with this.   
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Continuing, Chair McMillan stated that for that purpose, as Chair, she was going to 

appoint an Ad Hoc Committee to review the information that had been presented to 

them by staff.  They had already talked to and asked to have Mayor Hutto and 

County Executive Holt, as Chair, on this committee.  They would also like to have 

Mt. Juliet City Manager Kenny Martin and Mayor Haggerty, if he wishes to be 

involved in the Ad Hoc Committee, to review all these options.  She stated that she 

believed no one there wanted to vote on something as sensitive and as big an issue as 

this without having further direction.  She asked that the Ad-Hoc Committee meet 

and bring back to this Board their recommendation at their next meeting (November 

15, 2017). 

 

Chair McMillan asked if there was anybody else who would like to be a part of that 

Ad Hoc Committee.  Governor Appointee Ed Cole stated that he would like to be a 

part of that committee and he was included. 

 

Chair McMillan asked CEO Bland if he had anything to add; and he stated that if any 

members have either questions or additional suggestions on the piece that was 

distributed either at this meeting or subsequent to this meeting, to please feel free to 

give him a call. 

 

VI. OPERATIONS COMMITTEE REPORT: Board Chair Kim McMillan called upon Chief 

Operating Officer India Birdsong to present the following item: 

 

a. Monthly Operating Statistics (I-17-020):  COO Birdsong reviewed the operating 

statistics with the Board.  She asked if anyone had any questions on these reports and 

there were none.     

 

VII. CEO’S REPORT:  Chief Executive Officer Steve Bland reported the following: 

 Williamson County Park & Ride – During this past month, RTA lost the Park & 

Ride site at the Williamson Medical Center in Franklin due to a construction 

project they have under way.  He thanked Williamson County Mayor Rogers 

Anderson who helped them relocate to the Williamson County Agricultural 

Exposition Park.   

He added that every time there is a change in a Park & Ride location, they expect 

to see a pretty significant ridership drop and that so far has been evident.  Staff 

will continue to work with folks in Williamson County to see if there are other 

alternatives that would be more useful to a lot of the RTA customers. 

 Spring Hill Park & Ride – Staff has learned that RTA will be losing the Park & 

Ride location in Spring Hill.  They have been working with Mayor Graham and 

others to identify potential alternatives.    

 Hamilton Springs Station – Progress continues on the Hamilton Springs Station, 

with the anticipated grand opening in the Spring of 2018. 

 FY2017 Audit – Work continues on the FY2017 audit a report to the Board is 

anticipated at the November Finance and Audit Committee meeting. 

 RTA Sunset Performance Audit – The State Comptroller’s office recently 

completed their work on the RTA Sunset Performance Audit.  The Sunset 

Hearing in front of the Legislative Government Operations Committee is 

scheduled in November.  



http://www.letsmovenashville.com/
















Sep-16 Sep-17 Change FY 2017 FY 2018 Change

MTA Local Bus Service 839,417 811,549 -3.3% 2,374,623 2,289,702 -3.6%

MTA Local Paratransit Service 38,785 37,958 -2.1% 113,436 113,889 0.4%

* MTA/RTA Miscellaneous Service 1,748 1,480 -15.3% 3,702 3,579 -3.3%

RTA Regional Vanpool Service 11,600 8,986 -22.5% 35,146 29,104 -17.2%

RTA Regional Rail Service 24,853 23,093 -7.1% 71,567 71,730 0.2%

RTA Regional Bus Service 34,357 31,521 -8.3% 99,686 97,268 -2.4%

Murfreesboro ROVER Local Bus Service 23,965 19,794 -17.4% 68,389 59,067 -13.6%

 Franklin Transit Local Bus Service 6,945 9,630 38.7% 17,308 20,019 15.7%

Clarksville Transit Local Bus Service 61,513 61,699 0.3% 177,742 178,443 0.4%

Total Area Ridership 1,043,183 1,005,710 -3.6% 2,961,599 2,862,801 -3.3%

* Misc. Service:  Game Day Express (Sunday 9-10-2017 & Sunday 9-24-2017)

NASHVILLE  AND REGIONAL TRANSPORTATION AUTHORITY

FISCAL YEAR AND MONTH TO MONTH RIDERSHIP COMPARISON - FY 2018-vs-2017

Month to Month Comparison Fiscal Year

RJGG, Data Analyst 11/2/20172:47 PM
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Ridership

Change Revenue

Rte. Monthly vs Last Hours Of Per Per

No. Route Name Ridership Year Service Trip Hour

North Corridor (Routes 87 & 92) 3,596 -6.4% 245 18 14.7

Northwest Corridor (Routes 89 & 94) 7,606 11.9% 304 27 25.0

South Corridor (Routes 91 & 95) 3,663 -6.5% 238 18 15.4

Southeast Corridor (Routes 84, 86 & 96) 8,121 -13.7% 910 14 8.9

84 Murfreesboro Express 2,978 -12.0% 186 25 16.0

86 Smyrna - LaVergne Express 1,741 -17.8% 142 15 12.3

87 Gallatin Express 1,670 -11.5% 125 17 13.4

88 Dickson Express 1,680 -4.2% 83 21 20.2

89 Springfield - Joelton Express 1,522 3.1% 117 19 13.0

91 Franklin Express 2,261 6.7% 129 19 17.5

92 Hendersonville Express 1,926 -1.5% 120 19 16.1

94 Clarksville Express 6,084 14.3% 188 30 32.4

95 Spring Hill Express 1,402 -22.0% 109 18 12.8

96 Murfreesboro - Relax and Ride 3,402 -13.0% 582 10 5.8

Express Bus Route Totals 24,666 -4.1% 1,780 18 13.9

93 Music City Star West End Shuttle 6,855 -20.6% 115 43 59.4

RTA Bus Route Monthly Totals 31,521 -8.3% 1,896 21 16.6

90 Music City Star Commuter Rail 23,093 -7.1% 188 92 123.1

54,614 -7.8% 2,083 31 26

REGIONAL TRANSPORTATION AUTHORITY
 ROUTE PERFORMANCE INDICATOR REPORT

Passengers

September-17For the Month of: 

Average

COMMUTER RAIL SERVICE

RTA Commuter Rail and Bus Totals

CORRIDOR SERVICE COMPARISONS - COMMUTER BUS SERVICE

OTHER ROUTES

EXPRESS BUS ROUTE SERVCE

RJGG

Data Analyst

11/2/2017

2:49 PM14
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Item Number:  A-17-024                                       Meeting Date: 11/15/17    
               
Item Title:  POSITIVE TRAIN CONTROL  AND FUNDING PRIORITIES FOR MUSIC CITY STAR   
 
 
BACKGROUND 
Positive Train Control (PTC) is a computer-based train control and communications technology 
designed to detect abnormal operating conditions (i.e.: excessive speed, unauthorized rolling stock 
on track, misaligned switches, etc.) to override manual operation of a train and slow or stop it.  While 
the technology would help to avoid accidents like a commuter train running into a freight train on the 
track; it would neither detect nor prevent the types of accidents that the Music City Star has 
experienced – automobiles violating crossings; or unauthorized pedestrians on the right of way.  This 
technology was mandated to be installed on all Class I Freight Railroads carrying hazardous 
materials; and on any railroad main line with regularly scheduled intercity or commuter rail service by 
Congress in 2008.  As the original compliance date of 2015 deadline approached, very few railroads 
were in a position to comply, and Congress extended the deadline to the end of 2018. 
 

As such, the RTA and its freight railroad host, the Nashville and Eastern Railroad (NERR), began 
examining options regarding funding and compliance. Over several years, the NERR identified a 
possible alternative design approach; however, this method still carries an estimated installation price 
of $20 - $25 million.  To date, approximately $20 million in funding (Federal funds and local match) 
has been set aside for this purpose, all but eliminating other significant RTA projects from 
consideration.  Subsequently, we have become aware that our rolling stock and track will need 
significant maintenance and overhaul over the next several years (estimated at up to $8 million) to 
assure continued reliability and safety. 
 

It is important to note that the single largest request from Star riders (and prospective riders) is 
additional trips.  Without PTC, no additional trips can be scheduled.  However, PTC is far from the 
only capital investment that would be required to provide additional service, as we would need to 
undertake several track improvements (passing siding, switch upgrades, etc.) and procure additional 
rolling stock to make additional weekday service feasible.  At this point, the RTA has two options.  It 
could either apply for a two-year extension of the implementation deadline or apply for the limited 
service exception.  Additionally, the “Let’s Move Nashville” transportation improvement plan being 
advanced by Mayor Barry for Davidson County does include funding for upgraded Star service as far 
as Hermitage Station.  If this initiative is passed by the voters, it would open an additional stream of 
funding that would allow RTA to advance the PTC project. 
 

COMMITTEE RECOMMENDATION  
The Operations Committee recommends to the Board approval to provide RTA staff authorization to 
move forward with requesting a Limited Service Exception from the Federal Railroad Administration 
(FRA).  If approved, the RTA proposes to return to the Board with a capital spending proposal for 
accumulated funds – including rolling stock overhaul. 
 
 

    Approved:       

        
 

                                                                                                                       November 15, 2017 

                     Secretary                                                                                               Date                               

REGIONAL TRANSPORTATION AUTHORITY 
 OF MIDDLE TENNESSEE 

 BOARD ACTION ITEM 
 
 
. 
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Item Number:  A-17-025                                Meeting Date: 11/15/17    
               
Item Title:  AUTHORIZING THE DEVELOPMENT OF A MEMORANDUM OF UNDERSTANDING 
WITH THE CITY OF MT. JULIET TO ADVANCE STATION IMPROVEMENTS 
 
  
BACKGROUND 
In October, RTA Chairperson Kim McMillan appointed an ad hoc committee of the Board chaired by 
Sumner County Executive Anthony Holt to work with the City of Mt. Juliet to determine if a reasonable 
agreement could be reached that would include the City once again making annual contributions 
toward the operation of the Music City Star.   

The committee included Mt. Juliet Mayor Ed Hagerty, Mt. Juliet City Manager Kenny Martin, Wilson 
County Mayor Randall Hutto, Franklin Mayor Ken Moore, and Davidson County Governor’s Appointee 
Ed Cole; and was supported by RTA Staff Steve Bland and Julie Navarrete.  The committee met in 
Mt. Juliet on Monday, November 6, 2017 with all members in attendance.  During the course of the 
meeting, the RTA spelled out its needs with respect to an ongoing agreement with the City, and 
Mayor Hagerty and Mt. Juliet staff spelled out their vision for the neighborhood surrounding the Mt. 
Juliet Train Station. 

After extensive discussion, the Committee worked to an agreement in principle with respect to this 
issue, with the following key elements: 

1. The City of Mt. Juliet will begin once again to make annual payments to the RTA toward the 
operation of the Music City Star as quickly as possible based on necessary Council action and 
normal processing time.  Payments will continue annually thereafter. 
 

2. The RTA will work with the City of Mt. Juliet to advance a station improvement program that 
accommodates the following: 

a. An expansion in parking capacity to address current parking shortages at this site, with 
parking expansion to be constructed at RTA expense.  Design of the parking expansion 
will be done in a manner that anticipates the possible future widening of East Division 
Street by the City at some point in the future, but this road widening project would be 
handled separately at such time as the City advances it. 

b. Incorporation of a small park and “city center” (i.e.: monument, fountain, etc.) as an 
incidental use of the overall site into the corner of the parcel at East Division Street and 
Mt. Juliet Road, to be constructed at City expense.  This improvement would also 
incorporate a pedestrian “trail” connecting the station to Mt. Juliet Road. 

c. The RTA will coordinate with the City of Mt. Juliet and possible developers of a site not 
owned by the RTA to the north of the Nashville & Eastern Rail right of way.  
Coordination will include examination of possible approaches to better connect users of 
this site to the rail station and rail service.  In so doing, the RTA is not committing to 
fund any specific improvement at this time. 

d. The RTA and City recognize that these improvements will likely require the review and 
approval of other parties, such as the Nashville and Eastern Rail Authority, Federal 

REGIONAL TRANSPORTATION AUTHORITY 
 OF MIDDLE TENNESSEE 

 BOARD ACTION ITEM 
 
 
. 
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Transit Administration, etc.; and that RTA funding of station improvements is contingent 
on outside funding and RTA Board approval as part of an overall capital improvement 
program.  RTA will make every effort to advance these funds as quickly as possible. 

 
 
COMMITTEE RECOMMENDATION: 
 
The Ad Hoc Committee recommends that the Board authorize staff to develop a Memorandum of 
Understanding with the City of Mt. Juliet that advances development of the station improvement 
program described above.  This Memorandum of Understanding would be brought back to the RTA 
Board for formal approval once it is developed and approved by the City of Mt. Juliet, after the City 
has made its payment toward the operation of the Music City Star for this year. 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 

    Approved:       

 
        
 

                                                                                                                       November 15, 2017 

                     Secretary                                                                                               Date                               
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Item Number:  A-17-026                               Meeting Date: 11/15/17 

                 

Item Title:  2018 RTA BOARD MEETING SCHEDULE        

  

 

 

BACKGROUND 

 
Attached is the proposed schedule for the RTA Board meetings for 2018. 
 
Committees will be formed after officers are elected in January. 

 

 

 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 

RECOMMENDATION  
 
Staff recommends approval of the meeting schedule for 2018. 
 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 
    Approved:       

 

        
                                                                                                                  November 15, 2017 

                     Secretary                                                                                          Date                   

REGIONAL TRANSPORTATION AUTHORITY 
 OF MIDDLE TENNESSEE 

 BOARD ACTION ITEM 
 

 
. 



 RTA BOARD MEETINGS SCHEDULE 2018 
400 CHARLOTTE AVENUE 

NASHVILLE, TENNESSEE 37219 
 

RTA BOARD MEETS AT 10:00 A.M. 
 

Quarterly Committee Meetings 
Marketing Committee meets at 10:45a.m. 

Operations Committee meets at 11:00 a.m. 
Finance Committee meets at 11:15 a.m. 
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Month Board Meeting 
Quarterly 

Committee Mtgs. 

January 17  

February 21  

March 21 13 

April 18  

May 16  

June 20 12 

July 18*  

August 15  

September 19 11 

October 17  

November 14**  

December 12** 4 

 

* Unless there is necessary business to come before the RTA Board this month,   

    the RTA Board will not meet in July. 

 

** Please note this is the SECOND Wednesday of these months. 

 

  This is the 1st Tuesday of the month. 


